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Meeting Minutes
May 2, 2019
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Commissioners Niki Brunson (Chair), Daniel Henry, Mark Merritt, Jim Mazur, Greg Rachal (arr. 4:08)
Excused: Commissioners Jon McGowan, Keshan Chambliss, Ben Wasson
Also: Jimmy Daniels – CPAC commissioner-nominee; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Laura Stagner-Crites – Neighborhoods Department; An Janee Taylor – Office of the Inspector General
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
Chairwoman Brunson convened the meeting at 4:05 p.m. without a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Minutes

Approval of the minutes of the commission’s April 4, 2019 meeting was deferred lacking a quorum.
Public comment
None
Jacksonville Housing Finance Authority affordable housing bonds – Laura Stagner-Crites, Neighborhoods Department
Ms. Stagner-Crites distributed copies of the JHFA’s 2018 annual report and briefly discussed its contents. She described the work of the JHFA, which is an independent authority of the City empowered under state law to issue mortgage revenue bonds for the purpose of facilitating the development of affordable housing (both owned and rental). She explained that JHFA is a conduit issuer for tax-exempt debt that is not a liability of the City; all responsibility for debt service lies with the bond trustee using revenues generated by the mortgages or rents on the housing developed using the bond proceeds. The City gets an allocation of approximately $50 million in bond issuance authority each year from the state, which is available to developers via applications on a first-come, first-served basis. The City’s full allocation is typically not used in a year and can be carried over for 2 additional years before it reverts to the state if still unused. JHFA adopts an inducement resolution to a specific developer for a project then holds a TEFRA hearing (mandated by the US Internal Revenue Service) on the project. The JHFA relies on a third-party independent underwriting process to verify the costs, cash flow, rent levels, etc. that is required to be successfully completed before closing. 4% federal low income housing tax credits are also involved when JHFA bonds are issued, which can be sold by the developer to other parties to generate additional equity for the project. The cost of bond issuance is usually about $500,000. Most of the JHFA’s bond allocations have gone to multi-family projects in recent years since single family mortgage rates have been so low that it doesn’t make sense to incur the costs of bond issuance to generate funds for that purpose. A group of counties (including Jacksonville) are cooperating through interlocal agreements to issue mortgage backed securities and the mortgage borrowers get a mortgage tax credit certificate.

JHFA currently has about $112 million in available bond allocation but has 4 project applications pending for potential use. A bill for another $50 million allocation from the state pool will be pending in City Council shortly. A developer must control the proposed project site before they can make application for a bond allocation.
Commissioner Rachal asked who is responsible for the quality assurance of the processing of the documents. Ms. Stagner-Crites said that JHFA hires a consultant at a flat fee, a credit underwriter, and bond counsel, with City staff providing the coordination of the parties. In response to another question from Commissioner  Rachal about the 2 projects listed in the annual report as having no balances (Community Connections and  Lenox Court), Ms. Stagner-Crites said they are both completed and won’t be shown on next year’s project list.
Commissioner Henry inquired about the proposed The Waves project by Vestcor Development at Jacksonville Beach that caused a stir recently among area residents.  Ms. Stagner-Crites said that TEFRA public hearing requirements were met but apparently there was some lack of communication within the city government about what was happening. The residents of the apartments to be demolished and rebuilt will be moved out, temporarily housed at the expense of the Jacksonville Housing Authority, and moved back into the new units when completed. Vestcor is the developer in partnership with the Jacksonville Housing Authority, which will manage the apartments after construction is complete. A new TEFRA hearing needs to be held on that project because 12 months have elapsed since the original hearing was held and the project is still not underway. IRS rules have recently changed about how TEFRA hearings are advertised and held. JHFA meeting minutes and board agenda packages are posted on the authority’s web page 7 days in advance of board meetings. The meetings are recorded but the recordings are not yet posted to the JHFA web page (jaxhfa.net). JHFA is staffed with 50% of Ms. Stagner-Crites’ working time and 30% of another employee’s time. The heavy lifting on processing is really done by the contractual team, so there probably isn’t really a full-time job for a City employee to handle JHFA’s activities. The contractual services are annual agreements with renewal options (currently up to 4 years, but may be extended up to 6 years in the next round of renewals). JHFA requires a 50-year land use restriction regardless of the status of the bonds to ensure full repayment. 

The JHFA Board meets tomorrow at noon and on the agenda is approval of the Monaco Arms Apartments underwriting report and authorization to staff to go to closing on the bonds for the project.
Auditor’s report
Tommy Carter, Council Auditor’s Office, reported that 3 reports have been issued since the last commission meeting.
#779A: Affordable Housing Consultant Services Audit Follow-up Report: 13 items (12 findings and 1 opportunity for improvement) were identified in the original audit, all of which have been resolved by the time of the follow-up.
#823: Stormwater Fee Audit Report: the report found that the user fees were generally accurately assessed and collected, but identified several internal control weaknesses, findings and opportunities for improvement related to the calculation of the fee (including gross amounts, reductions, adjustments, credits, and discounts) that need to be addressed.

• Fees were not always calculated consistently across similar properties.

• Much of the fee calculation process was manual and we noted errors as a result.

• Public Works lacked written standard operating procedures for the annual billing process.

• Some approved fee exemptions and credits were not supported by a completed application.

• Some approved fee exemptions were not timely removed after the property was sold to a non-eligible 

   owner.

• Some pond credits approved were based on construction permits instead of operating permits.

• Rate studies to ensure equity of service charges were not conducted periodically as required.

Commissioner Mazur asked if there is a way for a citizen to go online and verify their property’s calculation. Mr. Carter will ask for more information on what is available to the public. Jeff Clements explained the stormwater fee calculation methodology, which is based on the average impervious surface for all residential lots (3,100 square feet or less of impervious surface pays $5 per month, lots with more impervious surface pay an additional $5 per each additional 3,100 square feet or portion thereof). Commercial lots are billed based on the actual amount of impervious surface as determined by analysis of aerial photography and on-site inspection.
#824: Capital Assets Audit: the audit found that some controls and procedures are outdated or not effective; some users of the capital asset tracking system have inappropriate levels of computer access; there was an insufficient separation of functions in some departments, with transactions performed without separate review; the annual inventory forms don’t facilitate compliance with Florida 

Administrative Code requirements; some supporting documentation was incomplete or inappropriately authorized; and discrepancies were noted between the capital assets system and Note 6 to the Capital Asset Activity in the City’s Consolidated Annual Financial Report (CAFR).
Committee reports
Audit Committee

No report needed following Mr. Carter’s presentation.
Legislative Tracking Committee
The committee met last week and considered the following items:

2019-247 (Ordinance appropriating $345,862.61 for the Emerald Trail Model Mile Project):  Commissioner Mazur questioned how much funding Groundworks Jax, the private sector partner, putting into the Model Mile project? He also wondered if any of the homes being demolished to facilitate the project were participants in the City’s nuisance lien amnesty program. Staff will make inquiries.
During the committee meeting Commissioner Mazur asked about the ability of TRUE Commissioners to share information they acquire in the course of TRUE activities with the media, social media, or the general public. What is the policy? The members discussed the recent (within the last year) revisions to the Policies and Procedures Manual to address proper procedures. Individual TRUE member can talk to the media or other organizations but can’t represent their comments as being TRUE positions without a proper vote of the commission to adopt a formal position. Mr. Mazur asked specifically about posting information such as pending legislation and bill summaries to social media such as neighborhood “chat room” web sites. The group agreed that purely factual information can certainly be posted to public web sites by a commissioner without mentioning the TRUE Commission or representing the information as a TRUE Commission position.
Parks and Recreation Maintenance Committee
Commissioner Merritt reviewed the committee’s work from its last meeting. The draft committee report has been sent to the Parks and Rec Department twice for review and comment on its factual accuracy without receiving any response. Chairman Roberts wanted to give the department a fair opportunity to comment on the description of departmental policies and procedures and the references to numbers of maintenance issues being handled before the report was presented to the full commission for review and action. 
Chair’s Comments
Vice Chair Henry recommended that members not present at the last meeting listen to the audio recording of ITD Chief Ken Lathrop’s presentation on the implementation of the City’s new ERP system. Mr. Henry also reported that he went to the Inspector General Selection and Retention Committee’s last meeting on Chairwoman Brunson’s behalf and heard the presentation on the IG’s performance review metrics. The committee will vote on a revised review rubric at the next meeting for use in evaluating the IG at the June meeting. The commission welcomed An Janee Taylor as the newest employee of the Office of the Inspector General. 
Given the lack of a quorum (three excused and several unexcused absences), the group discussed the quorum requirements and the number of filled and vacant seats on the commission. Staff was requested to contact Commissioner Roberts, for whom an unexcused absence is unusual, and see if there might be a problem of some kind. Staff was also requested to contact Commissioner Levins about his intentions regarding continued membership on the commission after a number of absences.
Old Business
· Commissioner Merritt questioned whether the Policies and Procedures Manual revision has been finalized. The last (PDF) version available is dated May 2018 and contains hand written corrections. Mr. Clements reviewed the minutes of the May 2018 TRUE Commission meeting at which several changes were discussed, but no official vote was taken to adopt the latest version. Staff will send a Word version of the latest draft of the Policies and Procedures Manual to Commissioner Merritt for a final update and full commission action at the next meeting.
· Sheriff’s Office vacancies and resulting positive budget variance – Tom Hackney, JSO  Director of Personnel and Professional Standards and Bill Clement, JSO Chief of Budget and Management will be at the June meeting to discuss vacancies, new positions vs. retirements/ resignations, timing of hiring, etc. as requested several months ago.
New Business

· TRUE Commission annual report – staff distributed a draft copy of an annual report based on review of the minutes of the last year’s meetings. The group requested deletion of the language regarding the Internal Operations Committee being disbanded since the Policies and Procedures Manual lists several duties for the committee to perform annually.
· Election of officers for 2019-20 – the commission By-Laws provide for appointment of a Nominating Committee at the May meeting to produce a slate of candidates for election at the June meeting. Commissioner Brunson questioned whether she is eligible to serve another term as Chair since she was elected to a partial term, or whether that counts as having served the maximum 2 consecutive years as Chair. The group decided to dispense with the appointment of a Nominating Committee and will instead take nominations from the floor in June.
Commissioner Comments
Commissioner Merritt noted that the membership listing on the TRUE Commission’s web page is not up to date.
Commissioner Henry asked about the procedure for dealing with excessive commissioner absences. The Ordinance Code and TRUE By-Laws provide that failure of a commissioner to attend 2 of 3 consecutive meetings with unexcused absences authorizes the commission to declare the seat vacant. 
Commissioner Henry questioned whether appointments to the TRUE Commission require 2 or 3 readings by City Council. Staff will verify the appointment requirements. 
Next meetings
The Parks and Recreation Maintenance Committee will meet on May 15th.  
The Audit Committee’s next meeting will be on May 16th. 
The Legislative Tracking Committee is scheduled for May 9th and 23rd. 
The full commission will meet on June 6th. 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:51 p.m. 
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
904-630-1405   jeffc@coj.net
Posted 6.19.19   3:30 p.m.
Tape: 5.2.19 TRUE Commission – Legislative Services Division
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